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The beautiful view from the main building of the Hawaii Preparatory Academy, Kamuela, Hawaii—a boarding school for boys and coed day
school—looking toward Mauna Kea.
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New Postulants Enter Seminary
These men have entered The Church Divinity School of the Pacific, Berkeley, California.

Improvements at Seabury Hall
A 207 X60’ swimming pool, an anonymous gift of a

member on Maui, has been built.

A 200 person capacity St. Paul’s Chapel, the gift of
Mrs. C. Montague Cooke, Jr., is now in erection. We hope
to have this completed by Christmas. Most of the interior
furnishings are gifts of Mrs. Cooke’s family. The pews
are a gift from Mrs. George Sumner in memory of her
husband. Mr. and Mrs. William Fraser are giving the
organ and the hymn books are given in memory of Rey-

nolds Brodie McGrew.

Two new classrooms have been added. Cedar Home,
the Headmaster’s residence, will soon be completed and
", the former home will be converted into duplex apartments

for the faculty.
The son and two daughters of Dr. and Mrs. Will Bald-

win are giving a tennis court, honoring their parents,

which is near completion.

The downstairs of the dormitory is now ready for oc-

cupancy.
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Diocesan Offices Moved

September will see the Bishop and his staff in their new
location on Queen Emma Square, to be known as the
Diocesan Compound. The former offices will be used
by St. Andrew’s Priory School. The new offices will be
far more convenient for everyone concerned.

Three apartments have been built on the second floor
of the former Cluett Apartments.

To St. John’s-by-the-Sea

The Reverend Richard A. Kirchhoffer, Jr., former
Vicar of St. Timothy’s Church, Aiea, is now Vicar of St.
John’s-by-the.-Sea Mission, Kahaluu, having taken over
his duties as of August 1st. The Rev. Victor H. Krulak,
Jr., former Vicar, is now assisting at St. Peter’s Church,
Honolulu.

Aloha to Mrs. Aaron

Mrs. Thomas Aaron, who for the past eleven years has
been hostess at the Army and Navy Center and Diocesan’
House, resigned as of June first to move into an apart-
ment with her older daughter.

We wish to express appreciation for the years she gave
to the Center and wish her well in her retirement.
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Furloughs, Clerical Changes

The Reverend Albert Collins, Vicar of the Kohala Mis-
sions, left with Mrs. Collins for furlough on August 16th.
During his absence the Rev. Thomas K. Kunichika, Chap-
lain for the Hawaii Preparatory Academy, Kamuela, held
services for him. He also took services at St. James’ Mis-
sion, Kamuela, for the Rev. James S. Nakamura, who is
recovering from an automobile accident. Upon Mr. Col-
lins” return he will become assistant to Archdeacon Wil-
liam Grosh, of Holy Apostles Church, Hilo. He and Arch-
deacon Grosh will have St. Columba’s Paauilo, and St.
James’, Papaaloa in addition. They have been ministered
to by the Rev. Mr. Nakamura, who will now be in charge
of the Kohala Missions in addition to St. James’, Kamu-
ela. The Collinses will live in Hilo. This is the fourth of
the “Team Ministries” started by the Bishop.

The Reverend Iver J. Torgerson, Jr., Vicar of St. John’s
Church, Kula, Maui, and Mrs. Torgerson left for furlough.
While on the Mainland the Rev. Mr. Torgerson will attend
the College of Preachers, in Washington, D. C. He will
also attend an Institute for Advanced Pastoral Studies at
Bloomfield Hills, Michigan.

To St. Timothy’s Church, Aiea

The Reverend Fred G. Minuth, who has been Associate
Rector of Holy Nativity Church, Aina Haina, and in
charge of the youth work and day school, is to be the
Vicar of St. Timothy’s Church, Aiea. We know that he
will find this a most rewarding ministry. He, his wife
and three children will be in residence in October.

Philippine Independent Church to Add a Priest

The members of the Philippine Independent Church on
the Island of Maui have formed a congregation that meets
at Good Shepherd Church, Wailuku. They have requested
that an Ilocano speaking priest be brought from the
Philippines to minister to them.

The Reverend Justo R. Andres has responded to the
Most Reverend Isabello de los Reyes’ request for a priest
to offer himself for this work, and will arrive in Hawaii
as soon as his clearance is completed.

Members of Good Shepherd Church are undertaking
the responsibility of his salary, living quarters, car, etc.,
as their share in MRI.

The Rev. Mr. Andres will be the third Filipino priest
in Hawaii ministering to the Independent Church mem-
bers. Until recently he was a Chaplain in the Philippine
Army.

New Organ Installed

A very fine Reuter organ has been installed at Holy
Apostles Church, Hilo, Hawaii, the gift of Mrs. Laura
Kennedy. She not only gave the organ but also had it
installed. Three years ago she gave a generous sum to-
ward the construction of the new church building, so this
is another evidence of her great interest in Holy Apostles

Church. The entire diocese expresses appreciation to her.

New library completed at the Hawaii Preparatory Academy, Kamuela, Hawaii.
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These pictures show the raising of the roof of Sellon Hall, St. Andrew’s Priory. Six new classrooms have been added, two of which can be
opened for an assembly hall for the Junior High School students, grades seven and eight. There will be an office for the junior high school also.

Grodes one through six will be in the rooms on the first floor.

Supplied at St. Mary’s, Honolulu

The Reverend Stuart Fitch, St. Luke’s Church, Mon-
rovia, California, spent two months at St. Mary’s Church,
Honolulu, while the Vicar was on furlough. The Rev. Mr.
Fitch was in Honolulu for several years on the staff of
the Honolulu Star-Bulletin, before entering seminary. He
was a member of St. Clement’s Church at that time.

Fun in Fund-Raising

Holy Innocents Church, Lahaina, Maui, held an enter-
tainment “The Mighty Monarchs and Merrie Mission-
aries” to raise money for their building fund. It was held
at the home of the Keith Testers’. The noted Emma
Sharpe Troupe was in charge. The Rev. Charles Smith,
Vicar, reported that it was not only a fine means for
making money, but that the fellowship was most valuable.

CONFIRMATIONS TO DATE

ISLAND OF OAHU

St. Philip’s 3

Calvary 13 St. Timothy’s . 10
Emmanuel 8 Waikiki Chapel . 6
Epiphany - 11 St. Andrew’s Priory._.____ 4
Good Samaritan ... 4 Iolani School . 8
Holy Nativity ... 50 ISLAND OF HAWAII

Holy Trinity 4 Christ Church ... 6
St. Andrew’s 12 Holy Apostles ... .. 9
St. Christopher’s ... 34 St. Augustines .. ___ 9
St. Clement’s 20 St. Paul’s 2
St. Elizabeth’s . 3 St. James’, Kamuela.______________ 2
St. George’s 21 Hawaii Prepartory Academy._. 5
St. Luke’s 1 ISLAND OF KAUAI

St. Mark’s 18 All Saints 11
St. Peter’s 19 Christ Memorial . 8
St. John’s-by-the-Sea ... 6 St. Thomas’ 1
St. Stephen’s 9 St. John’s 4
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St. Paul’s 1
St. Michael’s 2

ISLAND OF MAUI

Good Shepherd . 1
Holy Innocents ... 1
St. John’s 2
Seabury Hall 7

ISLAND OF MOLOKAI
Grace Church .. 5

ISLAND OF GUAM

St. John the Divine .. 25
CHI CHI JIMA
St. George’s 18
MILITARY 5
TOTAL 393

Hawaiian Church Chronicle



TO OKINAWA
The Rev. Furman C. Stough, his wife Margaret, and daughters,
Mary Leisa and Leslie Noble.

New Men on Okinawa

The Reverend Furman C. Stough, formerly of Grace
Church, Sheffield, Alabama, stopped in Honolulu for
three days in late July enroute with his wife and two at-
tractive daughters, Leslie and Mary’ Leisa, for All Souls’
Church, Naha, Okinawa, where he is to be the Vicar.

Mr. Joseph Sams, his wife and two small children also
stopped in Honolulu for three days before traveling to

Okinawa to take up his duties as program director of the

" Service Center for the military personnel on Okinawa,

at Naha. He has had considerable training and expe-
rience with this type of work.

We feel sure that these two families will strengthen the
work on Okinawa and rejoice that they are a part of our
Diocesan Family.

We wish to bid the Reverend Frank Toia and his fam-
ily Aloha as they leave Okinawa to take up work in Cen-
tral America. He has been in Okinawa for the past three
years, serving at All Souls’ Church.

MRI 6-Step Start at Renewal
The Church must be seen as one of “God’s agents of
change.” A commission appointed to lead Episcopalians
in this said that one or more of the steps may be taken
immediately, either by individuals or groups:
* Episcopalians should begin their renewal by prayer
for mission, perhaps following a systematic plan for
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Mr, and Mrs. Joseph Sams and. sons, Vincent and Michael, on their
way to Okinawa.

intercession such as that provided by the Anglican
Cycle of Prayer.
o Churchmen should seek to open correspondence with
Christians in other lands.
¢ Those who travel abroad “should enter appreciatively
into the experience of the churches in these coun-
tries” and ways should be developed “to use the abil-
ities and experience of lay people who live, work or
travel abroad, both in their overseas situations and
in their reports to their home parishes.”
® Every aspect of Christian education in the parish
should be structure to “place first in importance our
commitment to Christ and obedience to His mission.”
¢ Companion relationships between parishes or dioceses
at home and abroad must be seen as tools to “help
all concerned to deepen their personal understanding
of interdependence one with another, and must open
doors to wider appreciation of the diversity of cul-
tures represented in the respective companions.”
¢ Churchmen should “search out for ways of becoming
involved in responsible agencies and programs not
officially connected with the Church, but designed
no less to relieve human suffering and improve the
conditions and opportunities for human lives.”
Wrote the commission members: “Church people are
not asked to impress the world, much less themselves, by
building up the Church’s status as an institution and by
seeking for it favor and privilege.

Rather, we are to enter fully with our Lord into the
pain and travail of human life in all its sorts and condi-
tions, to spend and be spent in His service.”
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CLERGY ON KAUAI
The Rev. Norio Sasaki, the Rev. Thomas K. Yoshida, the Bishop and
the Ven. Charles T. Crane.

Mokuleia Alterations

Members of the clergy and laymen gave their services
to make necessary alterations at our Diocesan Conference
Center at Mokuleia. The kitchen was moved to the recre-
ation hall, making it far more convenient for getting and
serving meals. Much of this work was done by the Rev-
erend Norman C. Ault, of Holy Trinity Church, Honolulu.
Two rooms were added to the dormitory. The main house
is now used for conferences. Headed by the Bishop and
Mr. Henry F. Budd, Diocesan Treasurer, the following
clergy gave of their time and effort to assist: The Rev.
Messrs.: Stanley Adams, Edwin Bonsey, Lani Hanchett,
George Hayashi, Thomas Heimann, David Kennedy,
Howard Kishpaugh, Victor Krulak, Guy Piltz, Joseph
Pummill, and Timoteo Quintero. Rooms and buildings
were painted, repairs made, tree stumps uprooted, etc.

A Vote of Thanks

We wish to thank those who were responsible for the
success of our summer camps at Mokuleia this summer.
The Reverend Victor H. Krulak, Jr., was in residence
during the entire camp sessions, heading the program.
Acting as chaplains for the sessions were the Rev. Messrs.:
David K. Kennedy, John P. Engelcke and Guy H. Piltz.
Richard Chang, who will be a senior at the Church Divin-
ity School of the Pacific, in Berkeley, California, con-
tributed much to the program. The gratitude of parents
and the youngsters who attended was evidence of the suc-
cess of the sessions. All camps were over capacity in at-
tendance.
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CLERGY ON HAWAII
Front row: The Rev. Messrs. James S. Nakamura and Albert Collins.
Back row: The Rev. Norman R. Alter and The Ven. William R. Grosh.
Not pictured are the Rev. Thomas K. Kunichika, Chaplain and teacher
at the Hawaii Preparatory Academy and The Rev. Jacinto Tabili, of
the Philippine Independent Church.

When You Register in a Hospital . ..

Register as an Episcopalian.

By so doing, you will be visited by an Episcopalian.
Help us to help the Church help you.

ALSO: Notify your Rector!

Seabury Hall Song

Come, sing the praise of Seabury Hall, Come chant the
festal theme.

Among the trees her gables white rise o’er the fields of
green.

In glory here on gentle slope her beauty smiles a-far,

Across the verdant Valley Isle from Haleakala.

From Cooper House we gaze below upon a dazzling
sight.

W here breakers on the coral reefs out-line the shore in
white;

Or upwards to our mountain’s crest, where breaks the
radiant day,

And sunbeams filter through the clouds that form the
Mauna Lei.

0, may her students always find an inspiration here,

And the Aloha spirit live to make her memory dear.

May God protect this family that calls upon His name

And bless the work of Seabury Hall and bring her
endless fame.

Text: Student Ramona Owen
Tune: Forest Green

Hawaiian Church Chronicle



GROUNDBREAKING FOR THE NEW LOWER SCHOOL BUILDING...
Brief but impressive ceremonies were held recently at the site of
lolani’s new lower School complex. Participants included (left to
right) architect Paul Jones, Assistant Headmaster the Rev. David P.
Coon, Robert A. Hite Jr. and Mrs. Carter Galt from the Board of
Governors, Headmaster the Rev. Burton A. Maclean, Board member
James C. Castle, and Paul Banks, an official from E. E. Black, General
Contractors. The new facilities are scheduled for completion late
next Fall.

KILLED IN CRASH ON HAWAI

Mrs. Magdalene Nakamura, wife of the Rev. James
S. Nakamura, Vicar of St. James’ Church, Kamuela, was
killed instantly on August 11 in a head-on collision at
the crest of a hill. The Rev. Mr. Nakamura was critically
injured, having multiple fractures and a punctured lung.
His daughters, Lillian 18 and Audrey 12, were also in-
jured. Also injured was an employee of the County
Board of Water Supply.

The Nakamuras were on their way to Hilo and the
man who collided with them on his way to Kamuela.
They were on the Saddle Road where a dip and hill com-
bine to make the spot extremely hazardous. The acci-
dent took place at about 8:26 a.m.

Services for Mrs. Nakamura will be held after the Rev.

Mr. Nakamura is released from the hospital at St. James’
Church, Kamuela.

To Be Convocation Guest
The Presiding Bishop, the Right Reverend John E.

Hines, and Mrs. Hines will be with us for our Convoca-
tion February 12-13, 1966. We feel most privileged that
he is willing to come to us for this occasion,

During a visit with the Bishop of Rome, President
Eisenhow asked the Pope how many people worked in
the Vatican. The Pontiff replied, “About half of them.”
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BY WILL AND DEED

The Diocese has been recipient of final settlement of
generous bequests this summer. Faithful and devoted
communicants have remembered the Church in their
wills.

Mrs. Sarah E. Foxhall, former teacher at St. Andrew’s
Priory, has remembered the Church’s work in our
schools. Mrs. Eleanor H. Dominick, the widow of Gayer
Dominick, remembered Holy Nativity Church and the
Diocese. Mrs. Martha E. R. Wakefield, a communicant
of Holy Apostles Church, Hilo, Hawaii, left her home
and a bequest to Holy Apostles, and a further bequest to
the Diocese. Mrs. Geraldine R. Dennison left a gen-
erous sum for the Endowment Fund of the Diocese.
Mrs. Isabel P. Jaggar left her home to the Cathedral
and a portion of her estate to be divided between the
Diocese and the Cathedral, as well as small bequests to
Holy Apostles Church, Hilo, and Christ Church, Ke-
alakekua.

These thoughtful and generous bequests will enable
the Church in Hawaii to do many things that would not
otherwise have been possible —buildings, schools, mis-
sions, endowments—all have benefitted.

We remember these benefactors with grateful hearts
and offer our prayers of thanksgiving for their lives of
devotion to Our Lord and His Church. “May they rest
in Peace and may light perpetual shine upon them.”

The Rev. Stephen E. T. Kim, on the faculty of St. Michael’s Theological
Seminary, Seoul, Korea, his wife, Veronica and son, David, beside
him. Ina, Michael and Daniel are in the front row. They stopped in
Honolulu on their way to Berkeley, California, where he took courses
at the Pacific School of Religion. They also visited relatives during
their furlough.
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Who's Running Things Down Here?

I went to church the other day.
To free my soul from sin.

I was looking for the preacher,
But the preacher wasn’t in.

The sexton then assured me

That there’d be no use in waiting.
“The preacher’s gone away,” he said,
“To do some demonstrating.”

I asked him for the assistant—
The next in line would do.
“Sorry,” said the sexton,
“He’s demonstrating, too.”

“Well, what I want to know,” I said,
“And I’ll make myself quite clear,
While they’re off demonstrating,
Who’s running things down here?
Who'’s taking care of sinners?
Who’s leading us in prayer?
Who’s feeding all the lost sheep
Who wander by right here?
Who’s baptizing babies?
And, another thing,” I said,
“Who’s looking out for sick folks,
And praying for the dead?”

The sexton was a wise old man

With a twinkle in his eye.

He looked at me and scratched his head,
And this was his reply:

“Son, what I’'m going to say to you
Might strike you kinda odd,
But since there’s no one here to help,
Put your question up to God.”

So I asked Him all those things last night
When I knelt to Him in prayer.
“Oh Lord,” I asked, “Please tell me,

Who’s running things down here?”

The Lord sent down an angel.
It was enough to make me sob

When the angel said, ‘“The Devil—
And he’s doing a darn good job.”

Author Unknown

A moderately good Christian is as unsatisfactory as

a moderately good egg.—A parish paper.
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I Know—You Know—We Know !!

The committee met and evaluated the situation: HALF
THE MEMBERS SHOWED UP AND TALKED FOR A
WHILE. R

We explored all possible solutions to the problem:
EVERYBODY TALKED TOO MUCH.

A great deal of additional work will be necessary be-
fore the proposal can be acted upon: NOBODY UN-
DERSTOOD IT.

The results were inconclusive: NOTHING WAS AC.
COMPLISHED.

While no agreement was reached, we feel that definite
progress was made toward resolving differences: NO-
BODY BUDGED AN INCH.

The estimate has been made  that: SOMEBODY
GUESSED.

It is suggested that the wisest and more feasible
course: THIS IS WHAT I THINK.

It is widely accepted that: ONE OTHER PERSON
AGREES WITH ME.

Therefore the consensus is: A COUPLE OF OTHERS
THINK S50, TOO.

As yet, it has not been possible to provide definite
answers: NOBODY UNDERSTOOD THE QUESTIONS.

The prospects for success appear—

excellent: FAIR

good: SO-SO

fair: POOR

doubtful: NON-EXISTENT

Further investigation is recommended: DELAYED
INDEFINITELY.

This concludes the committee’s appraisal of the situ-
ation: WE ABSOLVE OURSELVES OF ALL FUTURE
RESPONSIBILITY.

It is hoped that this report will stimulate increased
interest in the problem: LET SOMEBODY ELSE DO
IT NEXT TIME.

—Paul Musseman
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